Rock County, Wisconsin



Airport Board Meeting - Minutes Monday, April 15, 2019 at 8:00 a.m. Southern Wisconsin Regional Airport Terminal Conference Room 1716 W. Airport Rd. Janesville, WI 53546

Call to Order. Chair Fox called the meeting of the Airport Board to order at 8:00 a.m.

<u>Airport Board Members Present</u>. Supervisors Fox, Mawhinney and Richard, Mr. Eric Baker, Mr. Larry Barton, Mr. Dick Cope, Mr. Greg Johnson, Mr. Joe Quint and Mrs. Katie Reese.

Members Absent. None

Staff Members:

Greg Cullen

Airport Director

Cynthia Hevel

Airport Specialist

Jodi Millis

Purchasing Manager

Kevin Smith

Airport Maintenance Crew Leader

Others Present:

Russ Podzilni

County Board Chair

David Haas

Jetson Aviation

James Dillavou

SC Aviation

Christine Rebout

Janesville Area Convention and Visitors Bureau

Tom Wolff

SC Aviation

Adoption of Agenda. Supervisors Mawhinney and Richard moved the Agenda. MOTION CARRIED.

Approval of Minutes of March 18, 2019. Chair Fox noticed a typographical error on the second line of Page 3 of the proposed Minutes of March 18, 2019. The word "is" should have been the word "it." Chair Fox asked if there were any other changes to the minutes. There were none. Supervisors Mawhinney and Fox moved the minutes be approved as amended. MOTION CARRIED.

Citizen Participation, Communications, Announcements, and Information. NONE.

Consent Calendar

Transfers. NONE

Review of Payments. The review was completed.

Resolutions

Awarding Contract for Gate Openers at Southern Wisconsin Regional Airport.

Mr. Cullen introduced Ms. Jodi Millis and stated that he had invited Ms. Millis to attend today's meeting to explain the purchase/bidding policy of Rock County. Ms. Millis explained to the Board that when the bid process is needed, the department in question provides the technical specifications and then she works with that department to put the bid package together. She then solicits bidders directly from the County's bidder list depending on the type of work each contractor performs. She also puts a notice in the paper and on the county's website. There are Plan Houses that monitor government websites and then distribute bidding opportunities to companies all over the country.

All bids are returned to the courthouse and Ms. Millis then opens them in front of a witness. She rejects any bids that don't meet our specifications and from the remaining bidders, the project is awarded to the lowest, most responsive, most responsible bidder. This project was sent to all the electricians on the county's bidder list and some gate companies that did some work for the Department of Public Works. This project has been bid out three times and the first two bids came in over budget. This third time they requested that the price be per gate operator rather than for all four gate operators as a whole.

Mr. Barton asked how many bids were received, and Ms. Millis replied only one, but she did reach out to a few contractors that did not bid and the general response was that there just wasn't enough electrical work for them to submit bids.

Supervisor Richard made a motion to award the Contract for Gate Openers at Southern Wisconsin Regional Airport to Century Fence of Pewaukee, Wisconsin. Mr. Johnson seconded the Motion. MOTION CARRIED.

Accepting Wisconsin Department of Tourism's Meetings Mean Business Grant Funds and Amending the 2019 Southern Wisconsin Regi9onal Airport Department Budget.

Mr. Cullen introduced Christine Rebout from the Janesville Area Convention and Visitor's Bureau (JACVB) and asked her to tell the Board about the proposed grant. The JACVB works to bring large scale events to the area that will have significant economic impact to the area. The University of Wisconsin Madison was able to attract the SAFECON event and reached out to JACVB. The event needed an airport to hold the competition at but Southern Wisconsin Regional needed a few tweaks to make it acceptable. Ms. Rebout informed the Board that the Wisconsin Department of Tourism makes grants available for businesses to attract events to the State that would have a significant economic impact to the state and to help defray the expense of those events. The JACVB on behalf of the Wisconsin Department of Tourism has made \$7,000 available to the airport to defray costs from the upcoming SAFECON event in May.

Minutes of the Airport Board April 15, 2019

Mr. Cullen explained that the SAFECON event will bring about 100 aircraft to the airport but we do not have enough tie downs for that many planes. The \$7,000 grant will be used to help purchase low-profile barricades that will be used for aircraft tie downs.

Supervisor Richard made a motion to accept the Wisconsin Department of Tourism's Meetings Mean Business Grant Funds and Amend the 2019 Southern Wisconsin Regional Airport Department Budget. Chair Fox seconded it. MOTION CARRIED.

Updates, Discussion and Possible Action.

Consider/Approve Lease No. 3 Between Southern Wisconsin Regional Airport, County of Rock, Wisconsin and Hershey Lane, LLC. Chair Fox stated that there is a flurry of economic growth going on, at the airport. The Lease they are considering today is for Hershey Lane to build a new hangar. He will be abstaining from voting on this item as he is the manager of Hershey Lane. Supervisor Mawhinney moved the Lease, Mr. Cope seconded it. Chair Fox explained that he is building a new hangar near the Seneca building. Supervisor Richard asked when it would be completed and Chair Fox replied this year. Mr. Barton asked how the Lease is determined and the answer was that it is a standardized Lease the airport has used for many years. MOTION CARRIED on the following vote. AYES – 8, Supervisors Mawhinney and Richard, Board Members Baker, Barton, Cope, Johnson, Quint, and Reese. NOES-0. ABSTAIN – 1 Chair Fox.

<u>T-Hangar Discussion and Possible Action</u>. Mr. Cullen informed the Committee that he had received the results of the survey he sent out last month and then reviewed the results with the Board. Mr. Cullen stated that T-hangars have been a topic of discussion since he started here and he feels a decision needs to be made. He has provided two options to the Board in the handout that was at their seats. The first option is to reduce the rent on the two older t-hangar buildings. The reduced rent could potentially attract more tenants and if it were to fill those hangars, in the end the Airport would be increasing overall revenue. If the buildings were full, we could potentially justify future improvements to the buildings.

The second option is to combine all of the current tenants into one building and then tear down the one empty building. This would open up the space for the development of private/condo style hangars. This option would have an expense of the building demolition and land prep.

The airport currently stores equipment in two of the empty hangars, so either option would require the airport to find alternate storage for the equipment.

Mr. Barton asked about the size of the buildings and asked Mr. Cullen if he had a favorite option and why. Mr. Cullen responded that if he had to pick, he would choose option two as this would allow the land to be developed by someone that could offer better amenities.

Minutes of the Airport Board April 15, 2019

Mr. Barton felt that option two runs counter to the survey results. The survey indicated that people were not lining up for condo style hangars. He thinks that option one may be the better option.

Chair Fox said the he would be more in favor of option one, he would like to see the hangars used more.

Supervisor Richard asked if there was an option to get more tenants without lowing the rent. Could we market the hangars and offer incentives such as free rent for some time period. Mr. Cullen responded that he thought we could.

Mr. Quint asked how long it would take to see if option one works and Mr. Cullen said he thought we should give it at least two years.

Mr. Barton stated that if his memory served the maintenance cost on those hangars was not great and Mr. Cullen replied that he was correct.

Supervisor Richard stated that was not going to be in favor of reducing rent. The rent was not increased for numerous years and is in line with other airports.

Further discussion on how to work with option one took place.

Supervisor Richard made a motion to maintain the current t-hangars at the current rates but to offer up to three months of free rent as an incentive for new tenants in t-hangars 25-44. Supervisor Mawhinney seconded the motion. MOTION CARRIED.

<u>Southeast Ramp Construction Update</u>. Mr. Cullen showed the Board a map of the proposed ramp construction area. The area is near the Janesville Jet Center and includes ramp area for four other tenants. This ramp is severely cracked and in very poor condition. The project will replace the pavement, add two tie downs, and correct some drainage issues.

Mr. Cullen stated that the original construction proposal paved inside the leased area of the four tenants that surround this ramp area. Because our Land Leases state that improvements inside the Lease area are to be paid for by the Lessee, this would make the tenants responsible for paying for the project inside their lease area. This project is estimated to cost between \$860,000 and \$900,000. The project will be paid for 80/20 State/County, but it will be very costly for the tenants to pay their portion.

The alternative is to not repair any of the pavement inside the leased area. However this option does not fully repair the pavement or fix the drainage issues. The tenants would have the option of requesting the repairs and paying for them.

Mr. Cullen spoke with County Administrator Josh Smith last week. Mr. Cullen made the recommendation to Mr. Smith that we proceed with the full repair. The project will begin around the first of August and be completed in approximately four or five weeks. Tenants will have to pay for the repair inside their leased area, but the county can be flexible on giving tenants the time to pay. Mr. Cullen has been in contact with all of the tenants affected except one. The four tenants he has been in contact with know that this is coming and are monitoring the project.

Chair Fox commented that as a past tenant in that area, he knows how bad that pavement is, but wondered if Mr. Cullen had looked into the cost of crack sealing. Mr. Cullen stated that he did not, but crack sealing has been done on this area in the past.

<u>Hunting Policy Review</u>. Mr. Cullen stated that the airport has been allowing hunting on the land referred to as the Hipp Farm for many years. He went over the basic provisions of the policy and stated that they are the same as the un-written policy we have been using for many years.

Mr. Cullen wanted the Board to be aware of this activity because while we have never had a problem in the past, we were recently contacted by a neighbor that claimed one of our hunters trespassed on his land. The neighbor does not like the fact that the airport allows hunting on this land. Mr. Cullen told the Board that Corporation Counsel looked over the policy and said that it looked fine, but Corporation Counsel does not get involved in policy making. Mr. Cullen also had a map done by the County Surveyor and the Surveyor went down to the property and marked it.

Discussion took place on the following topics:

- Number of animals removed
- Number of permits issued
- What if any cost is charged to the hunters

Airport Director's Updates. Mr. Cullen gave a verbal recap of his handout (copy attached).

Committee Requests and Motions. None.

<u>Next Meeting Date</u>. The next meeting of the Airport Board will be on Monday, May 20, 2019 at 8:00 a.m.

Adjournment. Mr. Barton and Supervisor Mawhinney moved to adjourn at 9:02 a.m. MOTION CARRIED.

Respectfully Submitted,

Cynthia J. Hevel Airport Specialist